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NOTICE OF COMPLETION 
 

The City of London has completed a Municipal Class Environmental Assessment (MCEA) study to 
determine road improvements for Southdale Road West between Pine Valley Boulevard and 
Colonel Talbot Road, and Bostwick Road, north of Pack Road.  This study was completed following 
the ‘Schedule C’ process of the Municipal Class Environmental Assessmaent (2000, as amended in 
2007, 2011 and 2015). 
 
The study determined Southdale Road West and Bostwick Road should be widened to 
accommodate all roadway users including vehicles, pedestrians and cyclists.  Southdale Road West 
will be widened to provide two lanes of traffic in each direction, left turn lanes, sidewalks and in-
boulevard bike paths on the north and south side of Southdale Road West.  Initial improvements on 
Bostwick Road will include the addition of curbs and gutters, a centre median and sidewalks and 
bike paths on the east and west sides.  In the future, and when warranted, Bostwick Road will have 
two lanes of traffic in each direction. 
 
Southdale Road West intersection improvements include the addition of a two lane roundabout at 
Colonel Talbot Road.  The Southdale Road West and Bostwick Road intersection will remain as a 
signalized intersection but will be upgraded to accommodate the road widening. 
 
The preferred alignment and cross sections will be further developed during detailed design.  Phase 
1 of the project (Southdale Road West from Farnham Road/Bostwick Road to Pine Valley 
Boulevard) is scheduled for 2022.  Phase 2, Southdale Road West and Colonel Talbot Road 
intersection improvements is anticipated in 2024. 
 
An Environmental Study Report (ESR) has been prepared and will be placed on public record on 
April 25 to May 27, 2019 for thirty (30) calendar days to be reviewed by members of the public 
and/or any other interested party at the following locations: 
 

City of London City Hall 
300 Dufferin Avenue, London 
City Clerk 3rd Floor 

Hours of Operation 
Monday – Friday: 8:30 am – 4:30 pm 
Saturday/Sunday: Closed 

London Public Library  
Bostwick Branch –  
501 Southdale Road West 

Hours of Operation 
Tuesday – Thursday: 9:00 am – 9:00 pm 
Friday: 9:00 am – 6:00 pm 
Saturday: 9:00 am – 5:00 pm 
Sunday – Monday: Closed 

City of London  
www.london.ca/residents/Environment/EAs/Pages/Southdale-Road-West-Bostwick-Road-
Improvements-.aspx 
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To provide comments, please visit www.london.ca or contact either of the following team members 
no later than May 27, 2019: 

 
Ted Koza, P. Eng.,  
Project Manager, 
Corporation of the City of London 
300 Dufferin Avenue 
London ON, N6A 4L9 
Tel: 519-661-CITY (2489) x. 5806 
Email: tkoza@london.ca 

Peter McAllister, P. Eng., PMP, 
Project Manager,  
AECOM Canada 
250 York Street, Suite 410 
London ON, N6A 6K2 
Tel: 519-963-5865 
Email: peter.mcallister@aecom.com 

 
Information collected for the study will be used in accordance with the Municipal Freedom of 
Information and Protection of Privacy Act.  Except for personal information, including your name, 
address and property location, all comments received throughout the study will become part of the 
public record and included in project documentation. 
 
If concerns regarding this project cannot be resolved in discussion with the City of London, a person 
or party may request in writing the Minister of the Environment Conservation and Parks (MECP) to 
issue a Part II Order (i.e. “bump-up”) for the project, thereby requiring an elevated scope of study. 
The Part II Order request must be received by the Minister no later March 27, 2019, with copies to 
the Director, Environmental Assessment and Permissions Branch and Office of the City Clerk, City 
of London, 3rd Floor, 300 Dufferin Avenue, London, ON N6A 4L9. Refer to the MCEA website for 
process requirements: https://www.ontario.ca/page/class-environmental-assessments-part-ii-order 
 
Minister,        Director,  
Ministry of the Environment and      Environmental Assessment 
Climate Change       Ministry of the Environment and  
77 Wellesley Street West, Floor 11     Climate Change 
Toronto ON M7A 2T5       135 St. Clair Avenue West, 1st Floor 
Fax: 416-314-8452       Toronto ON M4V 1P5 
           MOECCpermissions@ontario.ca  
 
If no Part II Order request are received by March 27, 2019, the project will be considered to have 
met the requirements of the Municipal Class EA and may proceed with detailed design, tendering 
and construction of the recommended works.  
 
 
 
 
This Notice issued on April 25, 2019. 

 


